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June 2, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, June 2, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
Present:  Messrs. Wilson, Alfree, Appleby, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Peden, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent:  Mr. Castagno; Mr. Gambacorta.  Also in attendance was:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  None.  Board workshop and property tour is planned for July 9 at 9 a.m.
Minutes:
The minutes of the May 5, 2009 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report - Ms. MacDonough.
A number of tasks are pending over the next few months:  easement/encroachment letters, environmental survey of tenants, organization of vault materials in advance of moving back into new library, etc.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
Business from the Floor: None.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Burger King/Darmel
Mr. Alfree will meet with Gary Harting, the tenant, on June 3 regarding the future of the lease relationship.
Riverbend

No update.  Outstanding issues will need to be resolved before we sign utility easement.
Amazon Lease
Waiting to hear from Robert McKennon regarding second appraisal report.  A request with diagrams was received to install an 8X10 utility shed for maintenance equipment.  After review by the Board, Mr. Alfree moved to approve the request as described in the submission dated May 1, 2009.   Motion carried.
Family Foundations Expansion
Removed from PDC agenda until the school’s tax exemption and other financial issues are resolved. 
Evans Property
Mrs. Evans will pay all costs of a survey, and then the Trustees will deed over the wedge of land (next to her driveway on the Fire House side) which was recently acquired from City via quitclaim deed.
Comprehensive Plan

Mr. Alfree attended the Planning Commission meeting on May 18.  The Commission has agreed to remove the Trust properties from specific suggested rezoning categories and revise some of the related Plan language.  The Plan was passed by the Commission and will now go to Council for a vote.
Penn Farm/Quigley Lease
Mr. Viola said that he had contacted Mrs. Quigley’s daughter, Susan, to explain that we would be moving forward on drafting a new lease, as had been discussed in previous conversations.  As part of this we will select an independent third party to make a thorough inspection of the condition of the house. Ms. Ross pointed out that the inspection should be done as soon as practicable as a precursor to writing the new lease.  
After discussion, Mr. Alfree moved to authorize up to $1,500 to commission a professional inspection of the Penn Farm buildings, and to perform any emergency repairs which may become apparent as a result of the inspection.  
Marini Property/ 101 W. Third St.
A letter dated May 26, 2009 was received from Jay Freebery, Chatham Bay construction company, proposing that they "...would like to place a chain link security fence along the perimeter 8' from the property line as a precautionary measure..." (Mr. Wilson interjected that Ms. Marini told him today that Building Inspector Bergstrom instructed them to make this request.)
As background, Mr. Alfree referred the Board to an April 12, 2007 letter from the Trust to Mrs. Marini, her attorney and her architect stating that access to Trust land is not permitted to support construction projects.  With reference to this, there has been repeated discussion over the years with the owners about the difficulty of building the proposed structure given the very small side setbacks (1’ and 2’6”) and the Trust’s long-standing policy prohibiting encroachment.

Mr. Alfree said he decided to bring the issue directly to the full Board rather than routing through the Property Development Committee and delaying our response until September.  As a result, he called Jay Freebery to discuss the request and to remind him, among other things, that the Battery Park parking lot is not to be used to store any construction vehicles or equipment, and that they are not to close off or block the entrance to the parking lot.  Mr. Freebery stated that he has permission from the City to use “South St. extension” as he needs to, to do the work.
There followed a lengthy discussion of pros and cons of allowing the fence.  Mr. Wilson said that the Marinis have undergone an extended battle to build this house and that they now have the proper permits and decisions in place to go forward, and we should not impede this.  Ms. Ross asked if the 8’ requested would be significantly more disruptive considering the disruption already caused by the project itself.  

Ms. Fiske said that she was concerned some of the surrounding park trees would be adversely impacted by the construction and the 8’ proposed security zone.  She said that the owner knew two years ago that she would need to design a house that could be built within the existing constraints including the historic Trust position.  The Trust is not obligated to adversely impact public parkland to facilitate private construction; in any case, a significant fee should be charged for use of a fence easement, if we decide to grant one. Ms. Fiske also asked what the insurance ramifications would be.
Mr. Appleby said that if someone gets hurt the Trust would doubtless be drawn in to a lawsuit -- regardless of any hold-harmless clauses, etc. that may be in place.
Mr. Taylor said we need to revisit old determinations of the width of the Third Street right-of-way and also the status of South Street.  There are different plans and surveys in existence which are contradictory as to the boundaries of the Carruthers and Shaw properties. Ms. Fiske said that she heard that, as part of the Third Street curb resetting project, approximately six feet (which was actually right-of-way) had been taken from the Third Street side of the Marini parcel and that six feet was taken from Battery Park on the other side to compensate for this.  Mr. Taylor will investigate.
Mr. Viola pointed out that the issue of access will persist not only during the construction period, but for the long term as the owners need to do maintenance.  He said that while he understood that the owners had succeeded after the lengthy approval process, it was problematic for them to have designed the building in such a way that adjacent property owners would be expected to accommodate it.
Mr. Freebery said that the 8’ area would be a security/safety buffer; however, there was concern about the possibility of debris or construction materials accumulating in that area.

After discussion it was determined that Board members held several different interpretations of where the fence was to be.  The letter did not make this clear, so Mr. Alfree will call Mr. Freebery and ask for drawings and clarification of the proposed fence location, i.e., “construction” fence vs. “security” fence.

Penn Mart

A letter was received from The Forum Group on behalf of Penn Mart requesting consideration of a revised lease agreement, in view of economic circumstances including the loss of a major tenant (the discount wholesale warehouse).  A response will be sent stating we are not interested in renegotiating the lease and reminding them that they are currently enjoying a rental amount well below market rate.   
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Ross spoke about plans to place a series of articles in the New Castle Weekly informing the readers about the Trust and its various committees.  She will send a draft of the first installment out by email for comment.  She said that Mr. Castagno is working with Jim Meek, a resident who is very fluent in web design and has offered to help us get started with our website. 
John Wheeler of W. Third Street had previously submitted a proposal for a memorial grove in honor of the late Elizabeth Loncki.  Mr. Wilson met with him and explained some of the parameters surrounding use of Battery Park.  Mr. Wilson also spoke with the Loncki family to confirm their agreement with this effort.  Ms. Ross asked whether the existing war memorial at Third and Chestnut would be a more appropriate location.  She also asked if singling out Miss Loncki would offend families of other New Castle war dead.  Mr. Viola asked if the Board had decided to support this initiative yet; Mr. Wilson said no commitment had been made and more information was needed.  Mr. Viola reminded the Board that physical memorials can be a delicate issue, e.g. the issue of engraved benches previously dealt with.  Mr. Wheeler should definitely contact the parties who coordinate and maintain the Chestnut Street memorial; Ms. Ross will speak to him further.
Mr. Wilson said that Mr. Megginson of City Council was not able to attend tonight, but asked for permission for City Parks and Recreation to use part of the Trustees’ storage shed in Battery Park.  Consensus was in the affirmative as long as Erv Thatcher agrees. 
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
The Old Library roof repair project is moving into its last phase. The Good Will Fire House addition is underway and should be completed by the end of the summer.  Mr. Wilson said he had spoken to Tom Clayton of the Fire Company about bathrooms at the Fire House; there is some confusion about whether or not this was in the original project request.  The Fire Company will have the work done while the other construction is underway and then request reimbursement from the Trust next year.  We have asked for the opportunity to review drawings and price estimates.
Paving of the Fifth and Cherry parking lot will be done by Cirillo Brothers as part of the City paving contract.  Still waiting for a written proposal on replacing the electrical service at Penn Farm.  
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

(Addressed under Property Development.)
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
Mr. Wilson asked for an Executive Session to discuss pending issues of budget and finance regarding the new library project. 
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher reported that the Committee had its first meeting.  One of the recommendations was to add an additional experienced member to the Committee:  therefore Mr. Gallagher moved to add Mr. Alfree to the Election Committee, and the motion carried unanimously.  A proposed timeline for the election to fill Mr. Quillen’s seat was distributed.  The vacancy would be declared at the September meeting, with a proposed election date of November 7. 
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The project will be making visible progress with steel going up soon.  Mr. Viola asked the Board to make an extra effort to show appreciation to Katie Newell and her staff for continuing to operate the library at as high a level as possible during the construction period. The Capital Campaign Committee is meeting every other week and pursuing the remaining $900,000 through every possible avenue.
OPEN SPACE – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Ms. Fiske and Mr. Gallagher met with Sue Barton of UD Cooperative Extension.  She is an expert on roadside landscaping and thinks the land behind Bull Hill and the adjacent triangle across New Castle Avenue are good candidates for limited mowing.   A ten-foot mowed perimeter and a mowed walking path through the areas could be included, with some sections overplanted with wildflowers.  They also viewed the open areas west of Dobbinsville.  Mr. Thatcher has various concerns and needs to be included in future discussions.  Mr. Wilson said that Open Space should work closely with Property Maintenance to coordinate this project.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.

No update.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

Resident John Geisel sent a letter recommending some maintenance at the basketball court and possible installation of benches.  This will be forwarded to Mr. Thatcher.  A letter was received from Mayor & Council naming Teel Petty as the liaison to the Battery Park Committee.  An individual (Bud Thomas) who is a regular tennis player called and offered to repair the nets and posts for free.  The Board would like to see more specific details before accepting this offer.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Committee has not yet met.  They will coordinate with Property Maintenance on the progress of the addition. 
OTHER COMMITTEES – None.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from Michael Hemphill of 114 The Strand offering to pay for clearing/trimming brush on Trust land as he has done in the past, and also asking for consideration of rezoning that land to OS&R.  Ms. Fiske will review the response letter to be drafted by the office.
· Letter from Mayor & Council stating that Councilman Megginson will be the liaison to the Board.
· Thank you letter from New Castle Senior Center for annual grant. 
· Thank you letter from St. Anthony’s Day Celebration Committee for $1,000 grant.

· Letter from Susan Keyser of the Tree Commission asking permission to replace three trees in Dewey Park.  Office will inform them to go ahead.
· Material from City about stormwater management action planning was distributed.
· Mr. Wilson recognized the fact that tonight represents the 36th anniversary of Mr. Appleby’s election to the Board on 6/2/73.
A motion was made and passed at 8:45 p.m. to go into Executive Session to discuss matters of budget and finance.  The Board reconvened in regular session at 9:45 p.m. 
Mr. Alfree moved to notify City Council that that Trust is unable to fund the additional $13,000 requested in May; motion carried.  He then moved to advise City Council that the Board Finance Committee would entertain a request to adjust the allocation of funds within the 2009-10 Trust appropriation, as long as it does not exceed the total amount originally granted.  Motion carried.

Mr. Alfree moved that a letter be sent to Mayor & Council commending the Public Services personnel for their work on resetting the Third Street curbs.  Motion carried. 
Mr. Appleby made a motion to authorize the Finance Committee to proceed with the selection of a bank for the purpose of negotiating and co-signing a loan for the New Castle Public Library construction project; and, to authorize pledging the funds in the Wilmington Trust investment portfolio (current value $750,000) as collateral; and, if needed, to authorize a first mortgage or lien on an income-producing property.  Motion carried.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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